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August 17, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for the County Council’s review and approval is an ordinance making amendments related to the Mental Illness and Drug Dependency (MIDD) sales tax.  During the 2009 legislative session, the State Legislature passed SB 5344, which allows counties to supplant up to 50 percent of MIDD revenues in 2010 for existing chemical dependency and mental illness programs.  The attached ordinance brings King County code into alignment with state law and enables the county to utilize this tool to balance the 2010 General Fund budget.  The authority to supplant MIDD revenues is vital to our ability to balance the 2010 budget and enables us to preserve existing county mental health and chemical dependency programs, many of which are not mandatory, in this difficult budget climate.
As you know, King County’s General Fund continues to suffer from the impacts suffers from the one-two punch of the ongoing structural deficit resulting from a mix of revenues that do not keep pace with growth trends on base expenditures and the most severe and lengthy economic downturn since the Great Depression.  The combination of these factors leave King County with a $56.4 million deficit for 2010, which comes on the heels of our work to close an extraordinary $93 million deficit for 2009.  In addition in the early part of this decade, we also closed deficits totaling $137 million between 2002 and 2005.  In our efforts to close these gaps, since 2002 we have identified efficiencies, consolidated departments, identified new funding sources for county services such as parks, and lowered labor costs through renegotiated benefits programs.  Yet, our structural challenges remain.
In the face of these challenges, King County – as well as counties throughout the State of Washington – have advocated to the Washington State Legislature for solutions for our underlying structural challenges.  While we have not been successful in obtaining all of the tools we need, we did achieve a victory this past legislative session in securing the ability to supplant limited MIDD funds to support existing mental illness and drug dependency to alleviate – on a temporary basis – pressures on the strained General Fund.  The ability to supplant using MIDD funds now offers us a critical tool in balancing the 2010 budget.  
Together with MIDD funding, the proposed 2010 General Fund budget that I will transmit to the council on September 27, 2009 will also rely on 

· deep reductions to overhead, internal services and general government functions;
· the elimination of virtually all discretionary funding in the General Fund for functions such as parks and human services; and 
· labor savings similar to the savings achieved through the ten unpaid furlough days in 2009.
The combination of these strategies will allow us to close the $56.4 million deficit for 2010.  The legislation I transmit to you today serves as an important component in setting the foundation for a balanced 2010 budget.  
I will announce the details of my plan for MIDD supplantation funds in the 2010 budget in the coming weeks.  If you have any questions, please contact Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-263-9727.  Thank you for your consideration of this legislation.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive
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